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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, November 5, 2012
Suite 425, Conference Room A
5:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Elaine Brown,   Marla Buchanan, Aaron Bowman, Carl Cannon; Commissioners Richard Redick and Larry Williams were excused;  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston, Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson;  Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office; Tom Goldsbury, Public Works; Mark Fernandez, Hornblower (HMS Global Maritime); Cecilia Ford,  Risk Management; Cherrise Wilks, Grants Management; Victoria Robas, Jacksonville Port Authority; Donald Burch, Wayne Young, JEA;  James Bennett, Florida Department of Transportation;  Blair Fishburn, Mike Miller, Steve Arrington,  Jacksonville Transportation Authority; Lisa King, Langton Associates;  Donnie Horner III; Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record;  Merriane Lahmeur, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 5:05 P.M.

The Chair reported on Jack Gross attending the October 30th City Council meeting and the plaudits that he received from the Council for his thoughtful and generous financial donation to the St. Johns River Ferry Commission.

On a voice vote, the Commissioners approved the minutes for the October 22, 2012 meeting of the Commission.

In Updates from Commission Members, Commissioner Elaine Brown related how, in the immediate aftermath of Hurricane Sandy and seeing how damaged the Staten Island Ferry fared, she felt compelled to create an aura of “ferry to ferry” goodwill; she wanted to send donations from ferry patrons and citizens here in Jacksonville to aid those in need in the Northeast.  Commissioner Brown indicated that she got no response from her repeated attempts to get information from our local Red Cross.

In an update on monthly ridership and revenue, Tom Goldsbury and Mark Fernandez explained the compilation of figures in a hand-out on ridership and revenue.  The focus was on a weekly review of statistics.  Though ridership was down in October, the ferry’s revenue saw a gain.  The St. Johns River Ferry Commission assumed operation of the ferry from the Jacksonville Port Authority on October 1, 2012.  The Commission increased fares for the ferry that resulted in the increase in revenues.  In the aftermath of JaxPort’s announcement that it would no longer operate the ferry and prior to  commitments of one-time funding by the City and Jaxport to keep the ferry in operation, there had been considerable uncertainty as to whether or not the ferry would continue in operation.  The uncertainty is reflected in the ridership decline.  Positive publicity on the ferry’s successful operation should reverse the ridership figure trend.  It was reported that the  coupon books for the ferry are selling briskly.
At the request of the Commission at its last meeting (October 22nd),  Donald Burch, JEA’s Director of Real Estate Services, returned to update the Commission  on JEA’s claim to water works parcels that contain JEA utilities; the parcels were conveyed with the previous ferry transfer.  With Mr. Burch to field questions were Wayne Young and Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson.  At the previous Commission meeting, Mr. Burch was charged with several action items to research and address at the current Commission meeting.
Mr. Burch reported that the security system that the JEA utilizes are promulgated by U.S. Department of Homeland Security Presidential directives.  These security measures encompassed on-site camera operations, He described (with the assistance of Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson) restrictions on the location of wells, the electric systems, transformers and switch cabinets.  Through a series of photographs, Mr. Burch described how JEA has handled landscaping, fences and other aesthetic features in a number of JEA plants that are in neighborhoods around the County, including Woodmere, Beacon Hill, Lake Shore, San Jose and Corona.  The question was put to Mr. Burch as to what could be done with fences that are eyesores.  Chainlink fences at Mayport are particularly vulnerable to corrosion.  The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, observed that while the Commission might be sensitive to the appearance of the property at the ferry, we lacked the funding for the installation of something like stylish fencing.
Mr. Burch was asked to come back to the Commission with ideas on how what kind of improvements could be made that did not conflict with Homeland Security directives.  The thought was raised about the possibility of the St. Johns River Ferry Commission collaborating with JEA in the future for joint efforts for some of the landscaping.  Commissioner Carl Cannon added that he agreed that with ridership down, the Commission could not afford landscaping and other improvements that could ameliorate the barbed wire fencing and other unattractive aesthetic features; he felt that the Commission could be a catalyst in inducing another entity to help improve the appearance of the unattractive street that the Port had erected at the ferry.
At the end of his presentation, Mr. Burch requested that the St. Johns River Ferry Commission formally transfer or convey property rights for the parcels at the ferry to the JEA.  He felt that a quit claim deed from the City to JEA would suffice.  The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, had reservations in moving in that direction.  He did not think that the Commission had sufficient authority to convey property rights.  Rather, he instructed Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston to draft legislation for conveyance of the property rights.  The City Council could then weigh in on the issue and proceed to enact legislation that properly conveys the parcels to JEA.
The Commission then turned its attention to an update on potential funding grants; the Commission had requested Lisa King of Langton Associates to return and appraise the Commission on her findings.  Ms. King reported that, at the Commission’s recommendation its previous meeting, she had met with Commissioner Rick Redick and Steve Arrington of the Jacksonville Transportation Authority on Friday (November 2nd) to explore collaborative efforts to identify potential funding sources.  
Ms. King proceeded to address and field questions on primary and secondary grant options in an outline that had been distributed.  The outline identified agency/grant maker names ( e.g., USDOT/FHWA, FDOT, Florida Inland Navigation District (FIND), FL Fish & Wildlife); the names of the various grants; grant proposal due date; eligibility; minimum grant award amount; maximum grant award amount; types of support; and description.  Ms. King described the roles that the Florida Department of Transportation and the North Florida  Transportation Planning Organization (TPO) had in the grants and funding process.  James Bennett (FDOT) remarked that in the past, applications for grants were submitted directly to the U.S. Department of Transportation; these grants were not submitted to FDOT.  He explained that when grants were awarded, FDOT’s role was to make sure that the applications met federal requirements (i.e., that boating projects were publicly owned and not private).
The Chair, Council  Member Crescimbeni, thought that it would be beneficial if a private entity could work with JTA and the City’s funding operative, Cherrise Wilks, considering the constraints of her time and priorities for funding issues that the Administration undertakes.
Commissioner Marla Buchanan wanted to know if the Commission could pursue all of the available grant opportunities or would it be more prudent to be selective.   Mr. Bennett, FDOT, replied that he was unaware of instances where a ferry operation was awarded more than one grant in a particular year.

The Commission reviewed the various grant funding options, looking at criteria such as eligibility, whether or not the grants were competitive or discretionary, specific formulas for particular grants and deadlines.  Ms. King interjected that any grant writer would tell you that deadlines have an elastic quality about them.
Ms. Wilks will come back to the next Commission meeting after she has had an opportunity to discuss this matter with the Deputy Chief Administrative Officer, Cleveland Ferguson, and will let the Commission know to what extent she can commit her office’s efforts in assisting the Commission with the funding search.  Tom Goldsbury reminded the Commission that if the Commission wanted to bring Langton Associates on board, an RFP would have to be devised, per procurement procedures.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained that the Commission hiring a consultant would not fall under professional services but, rather, general award contracts.  The City would have to consider multiple bidders.  Ms. Johnston indicated that she was uncertain as to whether or not there was any funding available to hire a consultant.  Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office, indicated that there was $15,207 that had not been appropriated.  The Chair directed Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston to call Greg Pease, Procurement Division Chief, to get the process for issuance of an RFQ (Request for Qualifications) underway.
The Chair asked Cecilia Ford of Risk Management to update the Commission on Risk Management issues before the Commission.  Ms. Ford indicated that the only pending item was pollution liability and we should have that shortly.  With regard to additional insurance for the ferry, she had discussed additional insurance coverage for the ferry terminal with current underwriters for the City’s marine programs.  The additional insurance coverage is for terminal liability.  The coverage is rated on area, with two acres on one side of the river, two acres that are a part of the terminal on the other side.  The insurance coverage is for vehicle accidents once the vehicles have actually exited the ferry and before the vehicle reaches the roadway which is private property.  Ms. Ford indicated that underwriters have made it clear that they do not want to see large vehicles like tractor trailers on the ferry owing to the often cited tractor trailer incident that involved a mishap with one of those vehicles exiting a ferry.  The underwriter that insures the vessel is Wells Fargo.  The Chair asked Ms. Ford to go back to Wells Fargo and to also look elsewhere to ascertain whether the City could get a more reasonable rate for liability coverage.
In the Update on the Commission task list, Victoria Robas, JaxPort, led the review and discussion of the task list.  The Certificate of Documentation has been processed by the Coast Guard but we have not received the actual document.  It was decided that when the Commission has not received the actual documentation (similar situation with the Certificate of Financial Responsibility), the items are to remain on the task list.  The Fuel Storage Fuel Tank Registration has been received and the item is being removed from the task list.  The FCC Radio Station Authorization is still being processed.  Tom Goldsbury did not think that the Vessel Security Plan should be on the task list; the Chair said we should consider the item removed.  Under Tolls & Fares, procedures for reconciliation and official tariff of Ferry fares are completed and removed from the task list.  Future ticketing procedures and social networking were left on the task list.  All three of the Communications items on the task list will remain intact, though the Chair requested a report on certain aspects of ferry operations communications from Mark Hernandez for the next Commission meeting.  On Capital Projects,  the primary item is the dry docking project and the Chair indicated that the Commission will have to await Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston devising a way of bringing someone in from the private sector to assist Cherrise Wilks in  identifying  potential funds for the project.  On Administrative Functions, on the matter of purchasing procedures, Tom Goldsbury indicated that presently HMS (Hornblower) buys everything except the fuel and lube oils for the ferry’s operation and it’ll continue to be that way; the item is removed from the task list.
The Chair expressed the Commission’s appreciation to Victoria Robas for all the work that she has done in preparing and executing the Commission task list.  Her services to the Commission from JaxPort continue to December 31st.

Tom Goldsbury reported that in the course of the discussion on budget concerns, there is an inspection of the ramps scheduled for the next Fiscal Year that is going to cost $70-75,000.  The inspection is done by FDOT.  Tom Goldsbury and the Chair asked Mr. Bennett if FDOT could put this inspection work under the umbrella of other work that the City pays FDOT to inspect.
Mark Hernandez reported that he happened upon information indicating that this year marks the 65th year of the ferry’s operation and that it is a milestone meriting some kind of recognition.

Mr. Bennett reported on signage for approaches to the ferry from different directions and proposed locations for the signs.  All of the signs bear the ferry’s symbol.
The next scheduled meeting of the Commission is Monday, November 26, 2012 at 4:00 P.M.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:17 P.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
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Posted: 5:00 P.M.

